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OPENING REMARKS

Dr Peters welcomed participants and expressed his pleasure at the large number who were able to devote their time to making it a success.  He thanked the Resident Tutor and his staff for their courtesies and efficient organisation of the event.

The Chair remarked that the University was acutely aware of the shortcomings of its operations beyond the three campuses.  He observed that in his letter of invitation, the Vice-Chancellor had stated his desire to “redress the imbalance in the University’s contribution to the region from almost exclusive attention to the three campus countries towards more equitable and nuanced concern for all the countries that own and support the University”.  He had proposed a series of meetings with stakeholders to review national needs and projections and to consider to what extent, and through what mechanisms, the University could realistically aim to make a significant contribution. Such an aim was all the more timely in that the University had now begun to draft its strategic plan for the period 2007-20012.  The Chair noted that the present meeting was the ninth in the series.  

The aim of the consultation was to learn of the human resource needs in Dominica and its priorities for tackling them so as to identify ways in which the University could most usefully contribute to them.  

The Chair suggested that the University of the West Indies was more amenable to new relationships than in the past.  He noted various initiatives within the University that testified to this new openness:

· The Chancellor’s task force on the governance structures of the University.

· A major review of the examination system.

· A major review of the post-graduate programmes. (Implementation groups for both these reviews were now active.)

· Promotion of the creation of a Caribbean research foundation.

· The formation of a group to examine university financing.

· The planned creation of a UWI consultancy company.

· The extensive restructuring of outreach activity to constitute a 4th dispersed and largely virtual campus.

The Chair stressed that the consultation was a working meeting, in which those present should feel free to express their views and thoughts and where the emphasis should be on the consequences of the meeting rather than on the rhetoric within it.  
Position Statements

The Hon. Vince Henderson, Minister of Education, 

Youth Affairs, Sports and Human Resource Development

The Minister welcomed those present and in particular the University team and the Vice-Chancellor.   He noted that small island states such as the Commonwealth of Dominica were faced with tremendous challenges, in a hostile global environment.  Dominica was preparing for CSME, but at the same time it was debating universal secondary education and how to assess students after 2 years of post-sec education.  At this point of time the issues, he felt, ought to have been about postgraduate training, Dominica should already be awarding undergraduate degrees.  The Minister deplored the excessive conservatism and parochialism of the country’s strivings for development.

The Minister asserted that one must not be afraid of challenging institutions in the pursuit of development.  He acknowledged that the University had been showing leadership here; in the past week he had received two separate research reports, both led by UWI faculty members.  It was good to see the University devoting itself to research that was geared to development.  But he lamented the way some research was conducted, without taking proper account of the data, and without recognising that paradigms of development had changed from an exclusive concern with macro-economic issues.

The Minister observed that in 2005 the government had articulated its position on tertiary education and its central role in national development.   He noted that in the US ordinary workers now required a bachelor’s degree.  There was an evident correlation between having a campus and the economic development of the UWI campus countries.  The Minister indicated that the government’s aim was to have a graduate in every household by 2015, and that within the next four years the Dominica State College (DSC) should begin to award bachelor’s degrees.  He welcomed UWI’s participation and leadership in this process.

But the Minister indicated that the government could not afford to lose more time.  It would explore every option that was available, engage with those institutions that had made overtures, and seek assistance from governments that offered it (the People’s Republic of China, Cuba, Libya, Venezuela, among others).  

The Minister observed that the people of Dominica were committed to education.  There was a 98% completion rate at secondary school.  Students averaged passes in 5 CXC subjects, though some researchers were claiming a much lower figure.  CXC data, however, showed that in 2004, 1019 students sat the examinations and achieved 4815 passes.

The Minister alluded to several pertinent issues:

· Tertiary education cannot be delivered in a vacuum, it must be determined by needs and be within reach of the communities it is aimed at.  

· Tertiary education was very expensive and these costs were exacerbated by the need to cover travel and living expenses when students went abroad.   He noted recent complaints from students in Trinidad about increased living expenses as a result of decisions at that campus.

· The UWI is driven by the campus countries.  The benefits outweigh the challenges for those countries.  They spend millions on the University; in comparison, Dominica’s contribution is insignificant.   But the government must be prepared to face the issue and decide in the interests of the Dominican people – it is of no interest to the campus countries that Dominica has a university.  The government cannot afford to wait on its better-off neighbours to decide for it.  It must create its own institutions, in partnership with the University.

· To reach the targets for 2015 it must reduce the cost of tertiary education while maintaining its quality.  Costs can be reduced by eliminating travel and living expenses, and by reducing the time spent at a campus through articulating with reputable institutions.  True on-line delivery would also make a significant contribution to containing costs.   The Minister noted that Dominica was involved with initiatives such as the Virtual University for Small Commonwealth States. 

The Minister commended the University for taking the initiative to engage in these consultations.  If the University is serious in its commitments it would find ways to use local associate degrees as a platform for connecting with its own programmes.  He also noted that the University was not merely providing educational services but also technical support and should be spearheading new initiatives in the economy.  Its monopoly had been undermined by the WTO; it must establish itself as the premier regional institution by providing best for the needs of its clients.  It must initiate discussion and lead relevant research, in the way CARDI has accomplished.  He noted that the University had not been able to contribute positively to the problems caused by the undermining of the banana industry, nor was Dominica benefiting from such work as was done in Trinidad on agro-processing.

The Minister called for dialogue both with the University and locally within the community on the aims of tertiary education.  He wanted to do something to break the chains that tied the country to its colonial past in education.  Citizens in the diaspora can assist in the transformation of tertiary education.  The Minister looked forward to the University acting as partner in these momentous changes. 

Professor E. Nigel Harris, Vice-Chancellor, University of the West Indies

The Vice-Chancellor began by observing that he always found the Minister’s discourse stimulating: his questioning and challenges showed the way the University and the country had to move forward to deal creatively with their common concerns.  He noted that the ultimate responsibility lay with each country; the aim of the meeting was to discover how best the University could partner with Dominica to achieve the country’s goals.  The University took seriously its regional mandate. To remain relevant to Dominica it had to be able to bring something to the table.

The Vice-Chancellor indicated that the University’s mission was to propel the economic, social, political and cultural development of West Indian society through teaching, research, innovation, advisory and community services, and intellectual leadership.  He intended it to be the University of first choice for Caribbean nationals seeking high quality undergraduate and graduate education, the institution that will be first in providing new knowledge through research contributory to growth, development and transformation of the region, and the port of first call for Caribbean governments wishing advice and technical expertise for policy development, strategic planning and programme implementation.

The Vice-Chancellor indicated the University’s current strategic focus:

· Enrolment growth to facilitate increased access

· Maintenance and enhancement of quality

· Student-centredness

· Expansion and strengthening of graduate studies and research

· Infusion and leveraging of ICTs

· Modernization of management systems

· Staff development

· Diversification of income

Enrolments at UWI had displayed tremendous growth, a 50% change over the past five years.  St Augustine was now the largest campus.  These increases were made in response to the demands of national governments.  On the other hand, enrolment from those countries that do not have a campus had been much less robust.  Later, the Vice-Chancellor gave comparative data showing that Dominica had only 303 students enrolled in its programmes in 2004/5 (out of a total of 2,828 for all the countries without a campus), a number that had scarcely changed over the five-year period.  He also stressed that low enrolments in science and technology among the UWI 12 were particularly worrisome.

With respect to the maintenance and enhancement of quality, the Vice-Chancellor reported that

· Quality Assurance reviews were now well entrenched. The first cycle of QA reviews had been completed.

· Support for improvement of teaching quality had been greatly expanded.

· Student feedback on teaching was being monitored and a system of teaching awards was in place.

· There had been a comprehensive review of the functioning of the examinations system.

· Throughput rates were being monitored.

· Increased use was being made of surveys of graduates and employers to obtain vital feedback.

With respect to student centredness, he noted that:

· Facilities for online application for entry and registration had been put in place at the 3 campuses.  Transcript services had improved.

· The Mona Campus had led the way with the establishment of central help desk services and a one-stop graduation centre.

· Students enjoyed greater flexibility in educational choices which had been reflected in the growth of cross-faculty offerings and enrolment.

· Students had increased access on all campuses to online electronic databases and other modern information products and services, as well as networked computer hardware and software.

· Improved advising and counselling programmes were available to students, including preparation for the world of work, and the development of leadership skills.

· Mentorship programmes were in place on all campuses and opportunities for internships were being expanded.

He reported on the findings of student exit surveys:

· The coverage of the survey included: learning experience, student support, and services and facilities. 

· On a scale of 0-5, students rated knowledge acquisition in the range 3.5-3.9, and problem-solving and critical thinking skills in the range 3.5-4.0.

· One significant result was the feedback from students on the attitude of lecturers to student learning and accessibility.  Across the University, students uniformly indicated satisfaction scores in the range 3.2-3.3.  The extent, usefulness and timeliness of feedback from lecturers were rated in the range 2.9-3.0.

· Suggestions for enhancement of a UWI education included: increasing opportunities for internships, review of course loads and greater accessibility of lectures and staff.

The Vice-Chancellor drew attention to some significant developments with respect to graduate studies and research:

· Graduate enrolment had increased from 4,022 in 2001/02 to 6,285 in 2005/06, representing an annual rate of growth of 11.5% compared with the targeted rate of 6.2%.

· Enrolment in research degrees was about 25% of total graduate enrolment.

· Across the university, new taught programmes had been developed to respond to regional needs.  There were about 160 taught graduate programmes offered. Included among the offerings were environmental studies, epidemiology, electrical and computer engineering, law, management, economics and education.

There had been a thorough review of graduate programmes at the UWI with a mandate to assess strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats, using the results to recommend enhancement of programme strengths, correction of weaknesses, address threats and seize opportunities; to ensure greater quality assurance, cross-campus collaboration, increased efficiency and effectiveness, and increased competitiveness; to determine how to increase programme delivery to the UWI 12; to maximise financing, and recommend administrative restructuring to drive change.  The report had recommended that the University must build capacity to respond to increasing demand for graduate education; graduate education should be treated as a separate endeavour as important as undergraduate education; quality assurance must be strengthened; supervision and mentorship must be markedly strengthened, and more support must be garnered for full-time graduate research students (MPhil, PhD).

With respect to the use of ICTs, the Vice-Chancellor observed that considerable investments had been made in the upgrading of the network infrastructure at each campus; wireless technology had been phased in and was facilitating more efficient access by staff and students to network resources and the Internet; despite its expense, bandwidth had been increasing; teaching and learning facilities had been enhanced by the gradual infusion of these technologies.  However, he noted that the UWI was far from tapping the full potential of the new and emerging technologies to aid its transformation.

The Vice-Chancellor reported that human resource process re-engineering exercises had been completed on all three campuses; management training for Deans had been initiated; a customer service charter had been established at Mona.  Proposals for more flexible recruitment practices had been developed.  A new scheme had been put in place across the University to recognize and reward excellence in performance by academic, administrative and professional staff.  The propagation of best practices was being encouraged.

With regard to the diversification of income sources, the Vice-Chancellor noted that:
· Delivery costs per capita had been falling.

· Earned income from commercial operations had increased by 32% in the first 2 years of the Plan. 

· The Mona and St Augustine Campuses were each generating ‘other income’ of about US$3-4 million annually towards the UGC budget; Cave Hill was at the level of US$1.25 million.

· Selective use had been made of a policy of student amenities fees to make needed improvement in facilities and services for students. 

· Partnerships had been forged with the private sectors to obtain resources for the construction and equipping of new facilities.

The Vice-Chancellor described the main challenges facing the University:

· Inadequate resource support for enrolment growth (both undergraduate and graduate).

· Insufficient undergraduate tuition fee support (Jamaica, UWI 12).  Insufficient support for living expenses (all countries).  Insufficient support for postgraduate students.

· Inadequate services to UWI-12-countries.

· Narrow financial base (beyond government financing).

· Insufficient management/data support systems

· Male under-representation.

· Under-representation in sciences/technology.
Focussing on the issue of inadequate service to the UWI 12, the Vice-Chancellor adverted to the present series of consultations as an initial step in designing much improved service.  He outlined the statistics relating to UWI 12 enrolment and went on to sketch the range of providers, both within and beyond the region, and indicated some of their advantages and disadvantages. 

Advantages of extra-regional providers included:

· Access to post secondary education for students who could not be accommodated by UWI/national institutions

· Opportunity to do degree programmes not offered by Caribbean providers

· Opportunity for a few to get into “Ivy League” US/Canadian/U.K. institutions

· Opportunity to do graduate programmes not available in the Caribbean

· Lower cost (students with scholarships or graduate research fellowships from non-regional providers or studying by distance education).

Disadvantages of “non-regional” providers included:

· Quality of programmes uncertain (“unknown institutions” in USA providing distance programmes) – there was a need for a regional accreditation agency. 
· Curriculum content and programmes not directed to Caribbean development needs (limited relevance).

· Risk of loss of most talented young people from the region (remittances cannot replace loss of “knowledge capital”).

· Capital out-flows in payments of tuition/fees and support to extra-regional providers.

· Restriction of programmes to “what is profitable” (business, computer science) not what is necessary for national development.

· Loss to students of mentorship and role models of Caribbean origin (“psychic loss”).

Advantages of UWI/Regional Providers included:

· Quality assurance (regional accreditation needed)

· Curriculum content relevant to Caribbean development needs

· Research relevant to growth and policy development of region

· Greater chance of retention of graduates

· Retention of funds in the region

· Provision of a full “basket of programmes” to meet comprehensive needs of Caribbean countries

· Caribbean academics providing mentorship and role models

· Lower cost
The Vice-Chancellor observed that if one takes the position that “knowledge capital” is a critical ingredient for national/regional development, then it is vital that the Caribbean region controls and guides its human resource development and retains its graduates in the region once they are produced.  He insisted that UWI would not be able to do it all – this must be a shared endeavour.  In particular, the technical-vocational area was essential to a country’s development but was not one the University could adequately address. It would however be willing to broker partnerships between local institutions and institutions such as the University of Technology.

The Vice-Chancellor indicated some ways in which the UWI could contribute to development:

· Professional degree programmes (medicine, law, nursing, dentistry, veterinary science, engineering, agriculture).

· Other undergraduate programmes (hospitality, science & technology, social sciences, humanities and arts).

· Masters degree programmes – faculty development.

· Research degree programmes (MPhil, PhD).
He drew attention in particular to various taught masters programmes from among the 157 currently offered:

· Education administration

· Computer based management and information systems
· Computer science

· Business administration
· Executive MBA

· Demography

· Economic development policy
· Public sector management

· Human resource development

· Tourism and hospitality management.

The Vice-Chancellor suggested that there might be a number of challenges to improved provision of tertiary education around the region:

· The number of suitably trained faculty to deliver programmes may not be adequate.  (Faculty development would help.)

· Inadequate scholarships, bursaries and access to loans to attend campus-based programmes or even to go to local colleges (requirement for guarantors and high interest rates).

· Inadequate library and technical resources (CKLN and other libraries might help).

· May need more infra-structure at national institutions.

The Vice-Chancellor also observed that the UWI could provide value beyond the provision of educational services in such matters as (i) applied research (e.g., disaster management, crime and security, environmental science, biotechnology, agriculture, etc.) and (ii) consultancy services – a UWI consulting company was being formed.

The Vice-Chancellor urged that it was crucial not to neglect financing.  A capital development task force had been established for the University and had begun its work.  Governments throughout the region need comprehensive plans for tertiary education. He referred to a planning conference at Mona in 2004 whose declaration could serve as a template for plans elsewhere.  He also noted that such plans must cater for technical and vocational education, although this was not an area that the University itself covered.  He noted that the diversification of funding for local tertiary institutions was as critical as for the University.  He thought it best for the costs of tertiary education to be shared between governments and students, but that would demand adequate student loan schemes. 

The Vice-Chancellor concluded by insisting that failure is not an option – it was necessary always to counter complacency and inertia.

Taking up the issue of student housing in Trinidad, the Vice-Chancellor noted that the campus was facing a challenging situation, given its enormous increase in numbers, but provision had now been made for students from the rest of the region.  He asked that governments keep him informed when they received complaints from their students at any of the campuses.

The Minister of Education commented that the enrolment figures were revealing; many students chose not to go to UWI.  He also noted that the UWI 12 needed more graduate scholarships for work of national importance.  He agreed that the government needed to examine the possibility of a student loan scheme.  He also asked how many students who attended UWI then migrated to the US.  He suggested that UWI students lacked creativity and entrepreneurial talent.

Findings of the TLIU HR needs assessment

Dr Roberts outlined the project upon which the TLIU was working.  It involved using data from secondary sources to give information on the socio-economic and tertiary education environment and then country surveys to elicit views on development imperatives and the required tertiary education response.  The project would generate focus group reports which would document the independent views of students, employers and providers about the programme priorities which should be pursued to prepare students with the appropriate skills for the jobs which will drive the countries’ economies.   It would also produce an overall comparative report.

The Project’s methodology was a matter of collecting secondary data; sending out survey questionnaires to samples of employers, tertiary education providers, actual and potential tertiary education students; and conducting focus group sessions using the Delphi technique.  The Delphi technique was a way of achieving consensus among expert stakeholders. 

With respect to the investigation in Dominica, Dr Roberts reported that priority jobs and skills were perceived thus:

	Students
	Providers
	Employers

	Doctor/Nurse
	Doctor/Nurse
	ICT/Engineering

	Educator/ Teacher
	Educator/ Teacher
	Hospitality/ Tourism

	Agriculture/ Manufacturing/ Industrial Worker
	Counsellor/ Psychologist
	Management

	Hospitality / Tourism /Soft Skills
	ICT/ Technologist
	Educator/ Counsellor

	Counsellor, Social Worker Psychologist
	Manager/ Planner
	Environmental Worker


She noted that there were some surprises:

· Absence of ICT from students’ list

· Presence of Agriculture and Manufacturing in students’ list

· Debate  by students about the relative importance of criminology and psychology and counseling, with the latter winning out as a proactive approach over the reactive approach to social control.

· Absence of Hospitality from Providers’ Top 5

· Absence of Agriculture, Manufacturing and Industrial Worker from Providers and Employers’ Lists

Areas in which there were agreements were:

· Students and Teachers about the importance of health and education over the skills.

· Agreement on the importance of counseling and psychology in the top five by all.

The groups identified priority programmes thus:

	STUDENTS
	PROVIDERS
	EMPLOYERS

	Medical Sciences
	Education
	Engineering, Tech Voc, ICT

	Education
	Guidance, Counselling
	Hospitality Tourism

	Hospitality/ Tourism/Soft Skills
	Medical Sciences
	Management

	Agriculture, Food  Nutrition, Environment
	Hospitality & Tourism
	Environment

	Management, International Business
	ICT Technology
	Social Work, Psychology


Dr Roberts noted that:

· All groups selected hospitality

· Students and providers agreed on medical/health sciences, and education

· Students and employers agreed on Management

· Providers and Employers chose ICT

· Employers’ top choices were more skills and less human development oriented.

Suggestions made by group members included:


· Students suggested that research should be built into all training

· Providers suggested that soft skills should be an integrating thread.

The levels appropriate for different programmes were given by the providers as follows:

	Programs
	SC
	OJT
	Certs/Dip
	AD
	BD
	PG
	O &A

	Education
	xxxx
	
	
	xxx
	xx
	x
	

	Health
	
	
	
	xxxx
	xxx
	xx
	

	Behavioural Science
	
	
	
	
	xxx
	xxxx
	

	Hospitality
	x
	x
	x
	x
	x
	x
	x

	ICT
	x
	x
	x
	x
	x
	x
	x


Students and employers ranked different types of qualification thus:

	Students
	Employers

	Bachelor’s Degree
	Bachelors degree

	Post graduate degree
	Postgraduate degree

	Associate Degree
	Associate degree

	Certificates/diplomas
	O Levels

	O and A Levels
	Certificate and Diplomas

	Short Courses
	Short Courses/ OJT


Dr Roberts observed that:

· Providers related the levels to the different  types of programs

· There was much  concurrence between the students’ and employers’ rankings differing only in their ranking of importance of O level ( access courses).

· Primary school teachers earning a bachelor’s degree were not immediately given a higher salary, so this was a disincentive.

The groups ranked barriers to tertiary education thus:

	Students
	Providers
	Employers

	Finance
	Finance
	Attitude

	Programming
	Inadequate Facilities
	Finance

	Access
	Lack of Motivation
	Job Demands

	Job Demands
	Distance/ Flexibility
	Distance

	Attitude
	Attitude
	Program Relevance


Dr Roberts observed that:

· All three groups agreed on the importance of finance and attitude as barriers

· Students and employers agreed on the importance of job demands  and providers and employers agreed that  distance was a major barrier

Proposals for overcoming  barriers were ranked thus:

	Students
	Providers
	Employers

	Financial Assistance
	Financial Assistance 
	Collaborative Planning

	Access Courses, decentralisation
	Adequate facilities
	Motivation

	Program Development and Promotion
	Incentives, Rewards
	Financial Assistance

	Collaborative planning
	Decentralization,  flexibiilty
	Education/ information

	OJT & Workshops
	Access courses
	Adequate staffing


Dr Roberts noted that:

· Only students advocated programme development and promotion

· Only providers mentioned adequate facilities and incentives

· Employers only suggested adequate staffing and motivation

· All groups included finance among their top 3

· Private sector employees thought adequate staffing was important, presumably for granting leave

· Public sector employers felt incentives like promotion and remuneration were important 

There were the following areas of agreement:

· All agreed that financial assistance would enable access

· Decentralization and collaborative planning were suggested by two groups as two other strategies for widening access.

A perspective from the Dominica State College
Dr Seaman offered a brief account of the Dominica State College and its plans.

The DSC had been in existence for five years, during which time there had been considerable interaction with the University.  The transition teams had had help from the TLIU and other members of the University staff, and several DSC programmes (in accounting, sociology and economics) were now about to be evaluated by the University for articulation and advanced placement.   The University had also provided some help with quality assurance and the self-study involved in some forms of it. 

Dr Seaman indicated that the DSC was positioning itself to deal with human resource development needs manly by responding to student and stakeholder demand.  There was considerable pressure on places in nursing, tourism, small business development, and technical-vocational areas.   The College currently enrolled about 1,700 students in addition to those engaged in continuing education.

The College was trying to increase access by using different modalities, and by decentralising its programmes.  It had undertaken a basic needs assessment of the Portsmouth and Marigot regions; at present the major demand was for accounting and business.

The College had surveyed its graduates on their plans for further education.  Over 60% hoped to go on to the US; UWI was only mentioned by those intending to study law or medicine.  It was felt UWI was too narrow; students identified non-traditional fields of study such as forensic science or programming.

The College recognised a need to extend the range of its programmes and to cater better for those that were oversubscribed.  There were insufficient internship places for its tourism programme.  It hoped to construct a new facility within the next couple of years.  Dr Seaman noted that providers in this area wanted the College to offer short courses, as also in the technical sector.

Open discussion of perceived HR needs

Local distance education  

Mr Cadette enquired whether the DSC had considered using telecentres to reach beyond the Roseau area.  Dr Seaman replied that the College was looking at distance education modalities but did not currently have the resources or money to take it further; it was thinking of finding a physical location in Portsmouth and Marigot where classes could be conducted.  

Regionalism

Mr Nestey observed that there was a problem in achieving a regional perspective.  The Vice-Chancellor agreed, noting that the regional university had the problem of forging a regional identity when so much pressure existed to focus on individual campuses.   The University was trying to find a viable programme whereby students could move from campus to campus, despite the expense involved.  Perhaps alumni could assist by hosting visiting students.  The issue became more pressing in the context of CSME.  But individual countries did not do enough to foster a regional perspective.  Referring to a recent meeting to promote a regional fund for scientific research, he observed that each country wants to do its own thing when there are often too few people to carry out research adequately.  Again, during the consultations he had heard that Anguilla has a lack of psychologists, but does not advertise in Jamaica where Mona is producing a surplus of people in that area.  

The suggestion was made that the arts have a role to play in fostering regionalism, but no mention was made of training in that area.  Dr Roberts observed that the visual and performing arts were mentioned in the focus groups, but did not make it to the top five.  She observed that there are degree programmes in these areas at the Edna Manley School in Jamaica.

Biodiversity

Ms Marie-Josie Edwards observed that the country had very little capacity as regards a herbarium.  The previous week there had been a conference on biopiracy; she suggested this was an area UWI should be concerned with.  Dominica had recently acceded to the Stockholm convention but it lacked people with the analytic skills required to make that effective.

Dr Webber agreed on the need for work on the tremendous range of flora in Dominica.  He noted that there was much going on at Mona and the other campuses that would be relevant to Dominica but it was not often publicised.  He indicated that UWI had the capacity to train people in forest ecology, and could benefit from research in Dominica’s rainforest.  Among the areas that were being developed on the campuses he made mention of natural resource management, meteorology, horticulture and biotechnology, marine biology, coastal environment management, as well as forensic sciences, international relations, journalism, and human resource management.  

Entrepreneurship

Mr Philip emphasised the need for training in small business and entrepreneurship.  He lamented that graduates were looking for jobs rather than seeking to create their own.  He explained that simply studying management did not give people the skill to create their own opportunities.  Dr Peters noted that seed money would be needed to give people the chance to experiment with entrepreneurial activities.  Mrs Lewis endorsed the need for entrepreneurial skills, noting that Cuban trained doctors wanted jobs rather than to set up group practices.  She also observed that some DSC programmes were as unpublicised as UWI’s.

The Vice-Chancellor cautioned that the case of the doctors might not be on par with others.  After training they are not ready to practice on their own but need a further period of internship.  Doctors were being trained in Cuba in larger numbers than their societies can accommodate.  In Cuba itself, doctors are not sent out to practice immediately on graduation.  

Ms Henry observed that beside entrepreneurial attitudes one needed an encouraging environment.

Access to parts of programmes

Ms Alexander urged that people should be able to access those elements in a programme that were particularly pertinent to them.  So for the police, criminology courses might be particularly valuable.  It was also necessary for these courses to be available locally – police officers could not be given leave to attend campuses for extended periods.  She noted that many people were doing law course by distance education since it was no longer possible to take the Level I programme as a challenge programme.

The Vice-Chancellor acknowledged that some of these complaints arose because the University had not properly publicised what was available.  He noted that the UWI was working on creating a centre of excellence in criminology and criminal justice.  The lack of availability of law courses was largely a problem created by the quota system; it would take a decision on the part of the region’s governments to change that.

Mr Severin observed that soon after taking up office as Resident Tutor he had invited groups of people to meet with him so that he could inform them on programmes available through the University, including an MSc in National Security.  

The Vice-Chancellor drew attention to the amount of franchising that was now going on:  programmes for the police were being delivered in Jamaica and the Bahamas, and the nursing degree programme was about to be offered by a community college in Jamaica.

Medical specialists

Mrs Nicholas noted that while countries such as Dominica needed medical specialists there were few courses beyond the first degree.  To become specialists they have to go abroad and may well not return.

Other needs

Various other points were made during the discussion:

· There was a need to strengthen the primary school system.  

· Succession planning should be promoted.  

· Mentoring was needed at UWI.  

· Dominica lacked a national ethical board to oversee research.  

· Soft skills: work ethic, and integrity.  Dr Peters noted that these had figured prominently in the focus group discussions.  But it was pointed out that they are not directly teachable. 

Options for Tertiary Education in Dominica

Three working groups were formed to consider various issues.  They later reported on their discussions.

a. Complementary agendas for national, regional and foreign providers of tertiary education
Points made in this group included:

· Cable and Wireless offers job attachments to students and also scholarships.  

· UWI could offer scholarships for distance education students.  It is easier for those on campus to get scholarships.

· More localised training was desirable.  

· The group noted that in Antigua there was a tax deduction for tertiary level education.

· The UWI must partner with DSC to improve standards.  Franchise and articulation arrangements should be developed.  

· Again there should be partnerships with SCS to design programmes for local needs.

· It was noted that there was a common tourism programme whose curriculum was designed by CTO that was offered through all regional TLIs.  But students in this programme did not have access to UWI libraries.  This issue should be taken up in discussions on the 2+2 arrangement.

Ms Nancy Osler made a separate presentation on possible collaboration with the Archbold Research Centre.  It was concerned mostly with agriculture and science; it was an autonomous centre on land owned by Clemson University.  It was governed by a consortium – at one time, UWI was a member of the consortium.  The Centre had certain amenities; it wanted to be relevant to local issues.  It possessed a national herbarium; classrooms, boarding facilities, wifi, an American Distance Education satellite system (connecting to 65 land-grant universities in the US) whose material was available and useable if adapted to local conditions.  The Centre was developing a climate-controlled laboratory.  It offered a summer camp venue and possessed a science library (with a site licence from Clemson, giving access to over 30,000 journals).  The Centre had begun discussions with DSC on work-study programmes.

In discussion, the comparative advantages of franchising were considered.  Dr Roberts noted that franchised programmes cost much less – Bds$500 per year, compared to campus economic costs that might be ten times as much.  The monitoring involved also contributed to improving standards at TLIs.  It was pointed out that college libraries were not benefiting.  While teachers in franchised programmes in campus countries do have access to the campus library, it was not clear whether franchised students were being counted as UWI students for this purpose.   Dr Roberts noted, however, that DSC’s development could not rely entirely on franchising since it had a much broader range of concerns.  Dr Peters observed that only 20% of DSC students were within the UWI franchise orbit.

Mr Severin was asked whether SCS students felt part of the University. Were they involved in graduations, intercampus games, and so on?  Mr Severin replied that he did not have empirical data, but he knew that students attending the Centre were consistently told that their degrees were the same as those at a campus; they were encouraged to attend graduation ceremonies. 

b.   The development of open and distance education

Points made in this group included:

· The regional environment included the Caribbean Knowledge and Learning Network; UWIDEC; and the Virtual University of Small States of the Commonwealth.

· Locally, there was a broadband ring around the island.  The French interreg 3 programme would provide cheap submarine cable connections.

· Library resources were needed. It was noted that ECLAC maintained a virtual library, and that now UWI students had access to whatever databases were available at the campuses.

· People needed training in using ICT.

· Distance education needed a human face.

· People needed to learn without having to leave home, though short periods on campus might be acceptable.

· Distance education might provide a way of attracting males back into education.

In discussion the point was made that networks should provide for redundancy.  The CKLN expected to use satellites; it could rely on cables like interreg 3 as part of a hybrid system.


c.    Financial issues in tertiary education development

Points made in this group included:

· Government should increase its subvention to DSC.

· Assistance was needed, especially for the most vulnerable.  More student friendly arrangements should be developed by the existing banks.

· Incentives should be given for those who provide direct financial assistance to TLIs.

· A propaganda campaign should aim to reduce people’s reliance on government for payment of fees.  Education should be promoted as a social investment.  People should recognise a wider responsibility for it at a family level.

· TLIs should be more active in generating its own funds.  It was noted that DSC has a Board, and thus a level of independence.

· DSC should seek scholarships for upgrading of lecturers. 

The Vice-Chancellor indicated that the University was advocating measures of tax relief or rebates for private companies that provide scholarships or donate to TLIs.  We are pushing this.  He also noted various ways in which alumni can make donations, in particular the type of legacy-giving that was popular in the US.  State lotteries could also be used to provide funds for tertiary education.

Partnerships in HR development: a UWI response

Dr Peters noted the main topics that had been raised:

· The need for expansion of access.

· Programming at DSC ought to be informed by needs assessment.  Important elements were soft skills and the promotion of entrepreneurial attitudes.

· Quality of programmes.

· Flexibility of programmes; relevance; affordability.

· Partnerships with UWI could assist with upgrading staff and with franchising and articulation of programmes.   It would be necessary to look carefully at 2+2 arrangements and the extension of franchises.

· Technical assistance. 

· Relevant research.

· Technical -vocational areas should be better articulated with degrees.

· Strategic alliances with private sector should be explored. 

· Distance education promised much.

· The burden of financing should be shared among the three main beneficiaries – the public sector, the private sector and the students.  To do so one needed to develop user-friendly assistance strategies.

These would be among the issues the University would have to carry forward into its strategic thinking.

A Mechanism for Continuing Action

The Chair indicated that the consultation was only a beginning; a way of taking things forward was now needed.  

It was suggested that each of the key players (Ministry of Education and possibly other ministries, the Community College, the private sector) should be asked to nominate a representative to a working group that would communicate primarily by teleconference and e-mail.  Its first job would be to discuss the report of the consultation, which he hoped would be circulated shortly.  Its UWI membership would be decided internally, but it would make pivotal use of its local representative, Mr Severin.

The Chair and the Vice-Chancellor expressed their thanks for the lively participation of so many Dominicans.  The Honourable Minister also thanked the University for holding the consultation.  He noted that its public relations were not very good but he observed that recent collaboration was bearing fruits.  The TLIU visit had been welcome and had led to an improved relationship with the DSC.   Franchising would only be useful for a short time.  As far as DSC was concerned, UWI must become like London had been with UWI itself.  This will need investment, but technical innovations may make the task more achievable.  He looked forward to the continuation and strengthening of relationships with the University.
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